Ospringe Parish Council
The Parish Council meeting was held on Wednesday 3rd January 2018 at the Church of St Peter and St Paul, Water Lane, Ospringe.  The meeting commenced at 7.30pm
Present:
A Keel – Chairman
J Dean-Kimili 
[bookmark: _Hlk500529042]H Williams
S Wright  
R Simmons

K. Lockwood Clerk
Apologies:
B Flynn
Cllr A Bowles
Cllr C Prescott
[bookmark: _Hlk502863182]A Greason

001/18 Dispensations
Cllrs J Dean-Kimili, A Greason, S Wright, H Williams, R Simmons and the Chairman A Keel  have been granted dispensations to deal with matters relating to the setting of the precept.

The Chairman A Keel, Cllrs A Greason and B Flynn as members of the VAC have been granted dispensations to discuss and vote on whether OPC should submit a planning application on behalf of the VAC for a village hall and whether OPC should finance the application fee.
002/18 Public Participation
There were 3 members of the public at the meeting.  One member of the public was attending to hear the Council consider the 17/506246/FULL   Equestrian Centre, Willow Farm planning application.  The member of the public did have concerns about the amount of traffic that would use Hansletts Lane if the application was approved.  The member of the public also informed the council that as far as was known the applicant does not produce hay or straw. The Council was also informed that Gillett Cook offers wholesale supplies from Elverland which generates  traffic from customers. Regarding the 17/506423/FULL 2 Little Kennaways planning application the owner of 2 Little Kennaways highlighted the merits of the application including going through the correct planning process, security (the design is fully closed in) and the use of traceable and recyclable materials.  The applicant stated to the Council that Graham Thomas had raised no objections to the application.  The third member of the public was there to observe the meeting.
003/18 Planning 
17/506423/FULL 2 Little Kennaways Stalisfield Road Ospringe Faversham Kent ME13 0AB Part- retrospective application for the construction of an agricultural barn.  The Council noted that the current application is very similar to the one submitted and withdrawn last year.  The Council discussed the application at length. The Council’s response to the previous application remain applicable to this application. Some of the Council members had no objection to the appearance of the building proposed, whilst others thought that it is of inappropriate design and appearance for a substantial building in that location.  The Council were concerned that the Prior Approval for a barn granted in 2012 was specifically granted on the basis that the building would be used for agricultural purposes. The design of the proposed building suggests uses other than purely agricultural. The earlier application proposed other use such as office etc for a non-agricultural company run by the applicant, and the design of the current application has not changed to any material extent from that withdrawn. The design and appearance etc is also significantly different (less agricultural and more substantial) to that proposed in the 2012 prior approval application.
 The Kent Wildlife Trust Biodiversity Scoping Report submitted as part of the present application also confirms that the applicant’s landholding is predominantly used for the keeping of horses.  It therefore concerns the Parish Council that the justification for the specific grant of Prior Approval for an agricultural barn does not exist in reality. This concern was also stated in the letter from Rural Planning Limited dated 28 June 2017 in relation to the withdrawn application, and this remains relevant to the current application.

[bookmark: _Hlk503723277]17/506246/FULL   Equestrian Centre Willow Farm Hansletts Lane Ospringe Faversham:- Variation of condition 8 of planning permission 16/504755/FULL - erection of three agricultural buildings comprising of hay store, machinery and tractor, tool and workshop. To allow the use of part of barn 1 and 2 for storage of goods for the onsite farm shop.  OPC objected and made the following points:

It was recognized that the reduction of shuttle trips between the current storage facility for Gillett Cook Country Store Ltd, Elverland to Willow Farm was a benefit, but access to Willow Farm is via Painters Forstal village centre; or Water Lane; or Coxett Hill which are unsuitable for an increase in traffic, particularly large articulated lorries and wholesale collections vehicles.
In the original 16/504755/FULL application, planning permission for the 3 barns was expressly predicated on the business needs of the owner of Willow Farm for the storage of the applicant’s own hay, farm machinery and tools, as set out in a Needs Assessment (submitted part way through the process).  It is now proposed that a large amount of the storage space will be used by a commercial tenant for making retail and wholesale non-agricultural sales.  OPC were concerned as to whether the applicant actually needed the storage previously or in the future for agricultural use. The applicant submitted a Needs Assessment which specifically led to condition 8 being imposed.  As one barn has already been built, and it appears that there is no longer a requirement for the use of the barns for the original agricultural purposes then the other barns do not need to be constructed.
The application is vague as to the number and type of goods to be stored and there is no restriction on the types of goods/materials to be stored and the number of barns which would be used as storage
Delivery and collection times are unrestricted (meaning that deliveries and collections could early mornings, evenings, weekends) causing a disturbance on delivery/collection routes

Appeal Meads Farm to be held on 23rd Jan 2018:- noted.
Appeal The Retreat to be held on 24th Jan 2018:- noted.
Appeal Hilltop Farm: - deadline for appeal objections 5th Jan 2018:-noted.

Action: Chairman to email Graham Thomas and ask for paperwork.
Action: Clerk to send email to the planning inspectorate maintaining OPC’s opposition to application.
004/18 Signing of Minutes –
All were in agreement for the Chairman to sign the Minutes as a true record of the business transacted at the Parish Council Meeting held on 6th December 2017.
005/18 Matters arising
Highway Matters:-Gary Gibbs had not been able to carry out jet patching on Porter’s Lane.  The road had been closed for 3 days for BT repair work but BT had not allowed Gary Gibbs to do his jet patching at the same time.  Regarding repairs to Porter’s Lane, pot holes had been marked up ready to be dealt with.  The Chairman had pointed out 3 pot holes to Gary Gibbs.
Following a van leaving the road and rolling through the adjacent hedge, the warning posts on Porter’s Lane near 3 Porters Lane are no longer there to deter traffic from driving onto the verge at that point.
Action: Chairman to follow up and see if Gary Gibbs can reinstate the posts.
Vicarage Lane name plate sign:- damaged during the drainage work would be inspected and hopefully repaired by Tony Hoile.
Pumping station on Vicarage Lane:- a new gate had been fitted.
Lighting:- Ken Bonner had confirmed that the last 4 lamps had been converted to LED in December 2017.  He had sent a revised inventory for all LED lamps, without the lamps that Kent Highways Services have accepted responsibility for.  OPC are waiting for the bill from EDF and the new UMS certificate issued by UKPN.  It has been difficult to get a new direct debit mandate from EDF sent to the new billing address.
[bookmark: _Hlk502923360]Action: Chairman to ensure the new UMS certificate issued by UKPN is actioned by EDF so that the electricity bill reflects what the parish council is now responsible for.

Damaged bus stop sign outside Champion Hall: the pole had been removed but not replaced.  The Clerk had emailed several times and sent photos of the site but had not received a further response from KCC.  The rubbish bin there is also broken.
Action: Clerk to contact KCC to follow up  
Action: Chairman will contact Swale Cleansing regarding a replacement bin once the bus stop has been repaired.

Joyce Field allotment overhanging branches at Miller’s House:-The Council was happy with the work that had been carried out.
17/505426/SUB Perry Court development:-The clerk had produced a draft email to Sally Benge about the proposed restricted access road on the Perry Court development.  The Council are concerned about how traffic and access would be restricted for emergency purposes.  
Action: Chairman to add comments to the email previously made by OPC to challenge data KHS had produced.   
The Clerk had invited BDW Homes the house builders to attend 3rd January meeting but they were unable to attend.  
Action: Clerk to invite BDW Homes to 7th February meeting and establish the nature of their presentation: length, visuals.

Local Landscape design review:- the deadline had passed for comments.

Bus consultation: -Two points were noted by the Council:
1.The reduction of the 660 bus services. The Clerk had contacted neighbouring parishes to gauge reaction to the proposed reduction in bus services but had only received one response.  It was noted that the proposed cuts to bus services would be discussed at the Faversham and District Engagement Forum 9th January 2018. 
Action: Clerk to ask Cllr Flynn to post info on proposed cuts in bus services on OPC website.
Action: Clerk to send email to Matthew Balfour re proposed cuts after Cllr A Greason has had the opportunity to add his comments to the email.
2.KCC are offering to support community transportation (buses).
It was felt that one parish did not have enough resources or users to raise interest in a community transportation service 

The Retreat:- it was reported that there had been  increased soil tipping along the highway boundary on the hedge line, possibly to conceal the site.  Clerk had contacted planning enforcement to send someone to inspect the site.

GDPR workshop:- Clerk  to attend on 11th January 2018.
006/18 Parish Councillor Vacancies
There remain two vacancies for parish Councillors. Chairman again reminded the Council to look out for possible recruits.
007/18 Budget and Precept 2018-19
The Council considered the budget for the forthcoming year prepared by the Clerk; the spreadsheet of expenditure in the current year to date, with forecast for year-end figures. Actual or anticipated expenditure against budget was compared.
The following were noted: due to the conversion of all the street lamps and reduction of lamps for which OPC is responsible the lighting grant may be reduced.  The lighting grant is a part of OPC’s income as it supplements the Precept.  The transparency grant (£1.292) had not yet been spent.  The figure of £8,680 was the lighting grant and Precept combined. Street lighting electricity costs were higher than budgeted. The estimated year end expenditure (now till 31 March) included VAC planning fee, Clerk’s salary, Church room hire, EDF energy bill and Streetlights bill. 

Various possible capital and revenue items were considered, including a noticeboard, increased grass cutting, further assistance for village hall, and the other suggested items on the Clerk’s budget. The Council were cautious about increasing the Precept by a large amount.

The Council resolved to set the Precept for 2018-19 at £7,500.  Cllr H Williams proposed.  Seconded by Cllr J Dean-Kimili. 

The Chairman reported that he had appraised the 2017/18 budget against expenditure, as set out on the Clerk’s paperwork presented prior to the meeting. The variations were noted but none was of concern.
008/18 Finance
Current account: Payments for Approval:
Chq  No 1365 				For use of the Church hall £20
Payments for Approval in retrospect:
Chq No 1363				Clerk’s salary 		£362.16
Chq No 1364				Village Hall planning application on behalf of the VAC.									£770.00

Allotment account:
Chq No 0305 				Hart Lee tree surgery ltd	£132.00 including VAT 

Village hall planning application: - an amended outline application is being made to Mid Kent planning.  The application will be submitted by OPC with a revised supporting statement.  The Chairman reported that the application will hopefully be validated within the next 2 to 3 weeks.
It was suggested that a publicity campaign be carried out early in the year to keep the community informed about the progress of the Village Hall planning application. 

New direct debit mandate to be set up for EDF lighting energy charges.

Current Account Receipts -none reported.
Allotments Receipts-none reported.
009/18 Porters Lane and Plumford Lane
Cllr Flynn had not been able to undertake the resident survey yet but he intends to do so.
Cllr Williams had written some information on Lorry Watch to be put on the OPC website. 
Action: Cllr H Williams to ask Cllr Flynn to put the details of the scheme on the OPC website.
[bookmark: _GoBack]Action: (ongoing): Clerk to forward any comments from residents to Cllr H Williams
Cllr R Simmons left the meeting at 9.30pm.
010/18 List of email correspondence was circulated.
17/506492/ENVSCR land south and east of Sittingbourne:-noted.

OPC 2018-19 meeting dates set and agreed.  Cllr J Dean-Kimili made her apologies for the February meeting.
Action: Clerk to email the 2018-19 dates to all Cllrs. 
011/18 Members’ reports
There were no reports.
012/18 Any other business
Parish litter pick/clean up:- date to be set at the February meeting.  It was suggested that this could be linked to a Swale event.
Action: Chairman to contact SBC about events.
Fly tipping: - It was noted that fly tipping rubbish was still on Abbots Hill.  Old stuff had been removed but there was new rubbish. 
Action: Clerk to report to planning enforcement. 
Swale Civic ball 24th March and Mayor & Consort of Faversham’s Charity ball (2nd March) invites:- noted.

The meeting ended at 9.50 pm

Next meeting:  7th February 2018 at 7.30pm
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